HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 1, 2022 – 4:00 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 4:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Ashley A. DiSesa, Alexander Meade and Jonathan Selig present.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Wednesday, June 1, 2022.

Bernie Lynch stated we started our search for Town Administrator back in January and at this time we have narrowed down to three candidates.  Bernie asked each candidate a series of questions, their answers are summarized below. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 
Dennis Gallagher
Tell us about yourself and why Halifax?

Dennis gave a brief background on himself and why he wanted to work in the Town of Halifax; Dennis stated he grew up in East Bridgewater, where he also served on Finance Committee, Board of Selectmen and Town Council at one point.  For his professional career he spent 10 years doing workers compensation claims, 11 years working for Plymouth County treasurer and most recently Plymouth County Retirement and was since promoted to Director.  Dennis stated his background, knowledge of the local government and needs of Halifax are what make him think he is a good fit for our Town Administrator position.  Dennis brought a copy of a Capital Planning he helped prepare for the committee to review. 
What do you believe the role of the Town Administrator is?

Dennis summarized the role of the Town Administrator as carrying out policies and procedures set by the Board of Selectmen and to make sure articles are followed through on  There will also be issues brought to the Town Administrator’s attention where they will do research and bring that back to the Board. 
What is your management style?

Open door policy and team orientated.  Dennis talked about a proactive approach and leading by example. 

How do you handle budget planning and Pension Liabilities? 

Believes increases need to be justified.  Dennis spoke on his reserve experience with the Town of Bridgewater and mentioned the Halifax pension budget looks good. 

Where do you see Halifax in 3 years?

Believes there will be more houses and people.  Responsible growth is important to the town.  He thinks the town should look at the current vacancies when thinking about new growth.  Check zoning and consider changing if the growth would be responsible. 
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What is your grant experience?

Dennis spoke on his experience with the Elm Street project in Bridgewater. 

How will you go about being a Town Administrator for the first time?
Dennis stated his background and experience will aid in being a Town Administrator and if he needs help he will reach out his network. 

What is your take on the turnover rate?

If turnover happens, we need to assess why, whether it be the commute, staff, money etc.  Dennis also believes in promoting within.
Heather Martin-Sterling
Tell us about yourself and why Halifax?

Current Town Administrator for the Town of Berkley since January 2020.  She also runs a private sector for bookkeeping.  She was previously on the Board of Selectmen for the Town of Berkley.  Berkely is also part of a regional school system.  Heather is working toward a bachelor’s degree in public administration.  Heather is interested in a July start date. 
How would you go about learning about the Town of Halifax?

Heather stated she is not familiar with Halifax but that she would drive around and scope out small businesses. 
What would you like to accomplish in the first 60 days?

Heather would like to have a good handle on the budget and visit the struggles/assessments of the budget, get to know the staff and their concerns and where the town stands on collective bargaining.

How do you see the Town Administrator role and how does it fit with your management style?

The Town Administrator is the liaison between the town employees, town residents, and board of selectmen.  The Town Administrator is the eyes and ears of the town.  Heather would have an open-door policy, encourages people to come in and talk to her and likes to see both sides of situations.  Communication is key when it comes to teamwork and all departments need to work together. 

What is your HR experience and conflict resolution? 

Heather stated she has dealt with grievances, unhappy employees and collective bargaining.

What do you believe is the best approach for communication?
Setting up department head meetings and making sure the appropriate people are cc’ed on email correspondence.  This will help keep everything transparent.
What is your budget process?

Ask department heads to submit a budget after being open on the expectations of their budget. Then work with the Town Accountant and look at all line items with deficits and surplus from the current year. 

What is your grant experience? 

Heather stated she has applied for a grant before and is on all communications for town grants.

How would you handle a large project like our senior center?

Heather stated she would start by accessing the funding and benefit for the town. 
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Any solar experience?

Heather stated Berkley rents their solar panels. 

How would you build relationships in the community?

Make appearances at public events. 

What is your take on social media?

Heather currently has a Town Administrator Facebook page for the Town of Berkley.  This page is for town updates and does not conduct town business on it.  Heather advised reaching out via phone, email or by stopping by during business hours to address business. 

How would you go about learning what you don’t know?

By doing research and asking the people that do know. 

How would your relationship look with the Board of Selectmen?

Heather would like to have open conversations and make sure the Board is aware of everything, good and bad. 

What do you think your biggest challenge will be coming to Halifax?

Keeping the small-town feel, rural characteristics and the schools. 

How would you handle your business?

Heather stated her job here at the town would take priority to her business and that she would delegate to other people within the company. 

Why are you the candidate we should choose? 

Heather presented the fact that she is used to the small-town community struggles.  She also stated being new to the position she is not set in ways and has the determination to learn/take on this job. 

Edward Swartz
Tell us about yourself and why you are here?

Ed stated he has a municipal volunteer background with a professional career in a private sector. Ed also stated his family has a lengthy municipal background as well.  Ed is interested in a career change that is why he applied to the Town Administrator position.

How do you see the role of the Town Administrator and what is your management style?

The job as the Town Administrator is to work and communicate with the Board of Selectmen, town employees and residents.  This position also enacts policies set by the Board of Selectmen and planning.  Ed’s stated his management style is open, can-do attitudes and being able to come to agreements.

Any conflict resolution experience and how would you handle it? 

Understands that its ok to agree to disagree and that conflict resolution is about what we can all do to resolve the issue. 

How would you help create teamwork as a Town Administrator? 

Ed stated being open to communicate, a good listener and able to listen to other opinions.
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If you were Town Administrator, how would you build teamwork? Would you have staff meetings?

Staff meetings would be a set schedule but also have 1 on 1 meetings.  Ed also thinks being familiar with each department’s goals will have an impact. 

What is the Town Administrator’s role in the budget and what would your approach be?
His approach would be having the Finance Committee and Board of Selectmen aligned and knowing what you spent and why.
How much did you reply on financial policies?
The selectman did not dictate any financial policies, they were all set by the financial committee. 

What do you know about Halifax?

Halifax is the same size and has similar culture to Dighton.  Ed did state he does not know a lot about Halifax but getting to know people in town will help him in this position. 

What is your experience with grants?

Ed informed the Board he has never been involved in writing the grants.  He did mention having experience utilizing the grants with the example of the LED grant he most recently helped in.  He is also aware of all the resources available to help with the process of applying and using. 

What is your experience with capital planning projects such as a senior center? 

The main goal would be to working with financial team, manage funding, stay aligned with the clerk to make sure we are proceeding as necessary, and ensuring there is no surprises.

What HR experience do you have?

Ed mentioned his experience with HR has been in hiring, writing job descriptions, letting employees go, aiding on search committees, collective bargaining and contract negotiations.

What is your view on turnover?

First you would want to understand why we are having turnover.  Ed stated he thinks its important to keep good employees and to fight to keep them. 

What would your relationship with the Board be like?

Ed would want to have open communication and constant communication with the Board, provide facts and guidance, enact policies set by the Board, be the liaison with the Board and employees, to ensure the Board has all relevant information in a timely manner.
How would you find out what you don’t know?

Ed mentioned he would reach out to his network, develop a personal 30-60-90 day goal, utilize resources and be open to learning something new every day.

Why you?

He stated he was passionate for this position and is ready and wanting to make this career change. Ed loves being involved in a community and mentioned after numerous conversations with Bernie he feels this job and what he is looking for is a great fit. 
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Discussion on Town Administrator

The Board agreed that all 3 candidates would be great choices even though they all would be first time Town Administrators.  Some of the candidates had stronger financial/grant background which was favorable to the Board as well as regional school backgrounds.  The Board agreed to review all the information given tonight from the applicants and reach out to Bernie to hold a meeting later. 
Fire Chief Update

We are using a company to help aide us in our fire chief search. So far, we have received 5 applications for the position of chief and 6 people have reached out to be Citizens at Large. 
Reappointment Process

Last year we changed how we reappoint members to the boards and committees, we now need to vote whether we continue that process or go back to the original way.  The new way has us post all available openings on certain boards and committees and allows members of the town to submit talent bank forms and be interviewed for the position.  This gives everyone the opportunity to be apart of the community. 

Selig motioned to have the reappointment process where we open up for talent bank forms which will be due by June 17th and have interviews for open positions on June 23rd starting at 5:30 PM. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa - Yes

Alexander Meade - Yes

Jonathan Selig - Yes
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 6:55 p.m.
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